

AGENDA SPECIAL CITY COUNCIL MEETING MUNICIPAL BUILDING, COUNCIL CHAMBERS 101 NORTH MAIN STREET, FORT ATKINSON, WISCONSIN AUGUST 28, 2019 ~ 5:00 P.M.

- 1. Call meeting to order.
- 2. Roll call.
- 3. Review and approve purchase of approximately 75 acres of property east of High School for residential development.

Action - Reject-Approve.

4. Adjournment.

If you have special needs or circumstances which may make communication or accessibility difficult at the meeting, please call (920) 563-7760. Accommodations will, to the fullest extent possible, be made available on request by a person with a disability.



Date: August 28, 2019

CITY OF FORT ATKINSON, Fort Atkinson, WI, 53538

TO: City Council

FROM: Matt Trebatoski, City Manager

SUBJECT: Purchase of Property for Residential Development

Background:

As you are aware, over the last couple of years the owner of approximately 75 acres of property located just east of the High School has been planning to annex the land into the city and develop it into a residential subdivision. Earlier this year he expressed a desire to sell the property and inquired if the city would have an interest in it.

Discussion:

The City Council met in closed session to consider purchasing the property and ultimately decided it was in the city's best interest to acquire it for current and future residential growth.

The land is immediately adjacent to the city and is designated as Planned Neighborhood on the Future Land Use map (attached) of the Comprehensive Plan.

Earlier this year, the city worked with the Chamber of Commerce in securing funding from local businesses and the Community Foundation to conduct a multi-family housing assessment and an owner-occupied (single and two-family) housing assessment. The multi-family housing assessment done by Baker-Tilly showed that vacancy rates in the city are as low as 0.0% - 0.5%, with a current demand for up to 200 additional units.

The assessment identified the northwest side of town where the 75 acre property is located as an ideal spot for housing, due to its proximity to the high school, MATC, a grocery store, convenience store, health care, restaurants, and other service orientated businesses.

A draft of the owner-occupied housing study being prepared by UW-Whitewater indicates there will be a need for new single-family residential lots over the next 5-10 years to keep up with demand and population projections. Using even the most modest total household projection for Fort Atkinson between 2016 and 2030 in the Comprehensive Plan shows an additional 685 households.

The Comprehensive Plan states that based on the range of projected populations and including the flexibility factor, land demand for new land uses between 2016 and 2040 is projected to be between 557 - 1,085 acres. The Plan anticipates that the City will need to annex land in order to accommodate its future growth over the planning period.

The city was actually in the process of planning for additional multi-family housing on the former K-mart site and had developed some concept plans that were well-received by the public, however that unfortunately fell through with U-Haul purchasing the site, compelling the city to look elsewhere for opportunities for residential growth.

The purchase of this 75 acre property will help the city address an identified need for more multifamily housing and will also set us up for future growth of single family and two-family housing.

The development of this property into a completed subdivision is expected to take several years. It will likely be done in phases and require some time. The city may also have to incent some of the development to occur due to currently high construction costs and our desire to have some of it be attainable (affordable) housing.

Financial Analysis:

The accepted offer to purchase is \$750,000, which includes approximately \$50,000 worth of subdivision plans. The city would need to pay an additional \$65,000 to receive the 85-90% completed plans. There would also be some other costs associated with annexation, taxes, a CSM and final engineering.

The city would take out a 10-year note to acquire the property, which we have the financial capacity for. The investment would be realized over time as pieces of the land are sold and new taxes and utility revenues are generated. This would be a long-term investment in the future growth and success of Fort Atkinson.

Recommendation:

Purchase the 3 vacant lots identified as PIN #s 016-0614-3321-000, 016-0614-3322-000, and 016-0614-3323-000 (75.625 acres total) for \$750,000.00.

